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RURAL AFFAIRS AND ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE 
 

WILDLIFE AND NATURAL ENVIRONMENT (SCOTLAND) BILL 
 

WRITTEN SUBMISSION FROM SCOTTISH WILDLIFE TRUST 
 
Introduction 
The Scottish Wildlife Trust is grateful to the Rural Affairs and Environment Committee 
for the opportunity to comment on the Wildlife and Natural Environment (Scotland) Bill 
which was introduced to the Scottish Parliament on 9 June 2010.  We welcome the bill 
as an opportunity to update the law on wildlife and the natural environment  
 
There is much to praise in the bill: the thrust of the provisions on non-native species is 
particularly welcome as are the proposals for Sites of Special Scientific Interest.  We 
hope that our recommendations for improvements to the bill will assist the Committee. 
 
We do have deep reservations, however, about other parts of the bill.  The proposals on 
deer management, in particular, are unworkable and unsustainable and we hope that 
the Committee will wish to recommend a statutory duty of sustainable deer 
management.  We also have deep concerns about the proposal to extend the licensable 
purposes under the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 to “any other social, economic or 
environmental purpose”. 
 
The bill could go much further, however, in leading conservation policy and practice.  
Accountability should be added to the existing biodiversity duty.  The EU Habitats 
Directive was adopted in 1992.  Transposing the Habitats Directive provisions on 
ecological coherence into domestic law would significantly improve the current bill and 
give greater protection to Scotland‟s wildlife, ecosystems and the services they provide 
which underpin Scotland‟s economy.  It is clear that restoration and recovery of 
Scotland‟s degraded ecosystems is essential for reversing the decline in biodiversity. 
Such broad scale ecological restoration is also vital for mitigating and adapting to 
climate change through greenhouse gas sequestration (particularly woodland and 
peatland restoration) and through improving the resilience of rural and urban 
environments to future climate pressures. 
 
The bill as introduced 
 
Areas of special protection for wild birds 
The Scottish Wildlife Trust agrees with the proposal to abolish Areas of Special 
Protection on the basis that the protection they afford is duplicated by other measures 
and that those measures have been put in place.   
 
Reform of the game laws 
We welcome the long-overdue updating of the game laws and believe that game 
offences should be treated as any other form of wildlife crime.  The Scottish Wildlife 
Trust notes the bill‟s proposal to maintain the status quo with relation to single witness 
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evidence being sufficient for prosecution for poaching.  We further note that single 
witness evidence is sufficient for littering offences under the Environmental Protection 
Act 1990 and dog fouling offences under the Dog Fouling (Scotland) Act 2003.  We see 
no convincing argument why single witness evidence should not be sufficient for 
general wildlife crime prosecutions.  This would simplify enforcement and send a very 
powerful message to criminals. 
 
Hares 
We note that the brown hare is reported to be in UK decline1 and the conservation 
status of mountain hare is unknown2.  Further, the mountain hare is at risk of range loss 
as a result of climate change.  For these reasons we do not support the taking or killing 
of hares. 
 
Snaring 
The Scottish Wildlife Trust is of the view that snaring is contrary to European law 
(Habitats Directive Article 15) as it is an indiscriminate means of taking, capture or 
killing of species listed in Annex V  capable of causing the local disappearance of, or 
serious disturbance to, populations of such species.  We believe that the proposals in 
the bill are illegal and unworkable and that there should be a ban on snaring in 
Scotland. 
 
Non-native species 
We fully support and welcome the policy intentions of the bill on non-native species.  
There are clearly definitional issues relating to the concepts of “native range” and “wild” 
which we anticipate the Committee will wish to give consideration to.  We fully support 
the presumption against the introduction of non-native species. 
 
An omission in the bill is the lack of a single lead agency with responsibility for species 
control orders with relation to invasive non-natives.  The bill talks of “a relevant body” 
which refers to Scottish Ministers, SNH, SEPA or the Forestry Commissioners.  There is 
a danger that everybody‟s problem will become nobody‟s problem and in an era of 
increasing financial squeeze a duty which can be passed around four bodies will be 
actioned by none.  A clear line of responsibility would be preferable. 
 
We hope to see an amendment to the bill to make it a specific offence to capture, injure 
or kill an animal of a population which is or was part of a licensed reintroduction except 
under licence by Scottish Ministers. 
 
Species licensing 
We are seriously concerned by the proposal to extend the grounds on which species 
licences can be granted to include “for any other social, economic or environmental 
purpose”.  The level of protection afforded to European Protected Species under the 
Habitats Directive should be the minimum level of protection for species of conservation 

                                                 
1
 http://www.ukbap.org.uk/ukplans.aspx?ID=410 

2
 Newey, S., Iason, G.and Raynor, R.  (2008).  The conservation status and management of mountain hares. Scottish 
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importance in Scotland, i.e. that the activity must be for imperative reasons of overriding 
public interest or for public health and safety; there must be no satisfactory alternative; 
and that favourable conservation status of the species must be maintained.  We do not 
accept that there should be any diminution in protection afforded to our most vulnerable 
and important species. 
 
We support the proposal to allow Ministers to delegate licence-granting power to 
Scottish Natural Heritage.  This could amalgamate all licensing activity within authority 
which would improve consistency of decision making, as well as ensure it is 
underpinned by scientific rigour.  We do not agree that this power should also be 
delegated to local authorities.  Whilst accepting that few local authorities would be likely 
to wish to exercise this power, it is our experience that local authorities do not have 
adequate in-house expertise and experience, and there may be occasions where there 
is a conflict of interest.  In practice, we would expect local authorities to consult with 
SNH and the case for extending licence-granting power beyond SNH has not been 
made. 
 
We support the proposal to eliminate duplication by repealing the provisions of 
Schedule 6 of the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 for the species listed in the bill as 
introduced. 
 
Deer 
The proposal in the bill for a non-binding code of practice which may advise on 
sustainable deer management is deeply disappointing and will perpetuate the current 
environmentally damaging and unsustainable situation.  Opportunities for biodiversity 
benefits will be lost and measures to tackle climate change will continue to be 
compromised.   
 
The Scottish Wildlife Trust owns or manages over 20,000 hectares and our experience 
of the present approach to deer management leads us to the firm conclusion that the 
voluntary approach, whilst superficially attractive, does not work. 
 
A binding requirement for the sustainable management of deer would benefit 
responsible land managers, the wider environment through reduced negative impacts 
on biodiversity from overgrazing and trampling pressure, reduced negative impacts on 
carbon losses through preventing natural woodland regeneration and catalysing 
peatland erosion, and reduced burdens on the public purse and neighbouring 
landowners.   
 
We fully support Scottish Environment LINK‟s view that with rights come responsibilities 
and that there should be a statutory basis for all deer management and that there 
should be a duty on landowners to manage deer sustainably.  We do not believe that 
the current under-regulated situation operates in the public interest. 
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Muirburn 
The Scottish Wildlife Trust supports the Scottish Environment LINK evidence on 
muirburn. 
 
Sites of special scientific interest 
We broadly support the proposals on SSSIs which could be strengthened by a 
requirement to publish a register of damage to SSSIs. 
 
Proposals to improve the bill 
 
The bill contains much to welcome, principally on non-natives, but the wide scope of the 
long title gives it the potential to be landmark legislation, leading the UK administrations 
in wildlife conservation.  We propose three key areas where the bill could do this. 
 
Biodiversity duty 
The duty on all public bodies and public officials to further the conservation of 
biodiversity was a very welcome aspect of the Nature Conservation (Scotland) Act 
2004.  Experience has now shown that there is a lack of accountability which 
undermines the delivery of that duty.  Public bodies should be required to report to 
parliament on their compliance or otherwise with the biodiversity duty.  All persons 
undertaking publically funded work should be covered by the duty. 
 
Ecological coherence 
Ecological coherence, which was accepted as an important part of Scotland‟s approach 
to marine conservation during the passage of the Marine (Scotland) Act 2010, is a pre-
requisite for meaningful landscape-scale conservation, a concept which has found 
widespread political and public acceptance. 
 
The EU Habitats Directive of 1992 requires Member States ensure the ecological 
coherence of the Natura 2000 network to further the conservation of natural habitats 
and wild fauna and flora (Articles 2, 3 and 10).  Article 10 is partially transposed by 
Regulation 37 of the UK Habitats Regulations. 
 
The Regulations do not address the need to transpose Article 3 or 10 of the Habitats 
Directive to make provision for the „improvement of the ecological coherence of the 
Natura 2000 network‟. A new measure is required to encourage the management of 
landscape features which are of importance for wild fauna and flora, such as buffer 
zones to European sites and habitat stepping stones, for example, ponds or hedgerows. 
Regulation 37 is insufficient.  
 
The creation of functional landscapes that will allow migration and dispersal of species, 
including European Protected Species, will become increasingly important as wildlife 
attempts to adapt to external pressures such as climate change, diffuse pollution and 
development pressures.  At a time of accelerating climatic and environmental change 
which will directly impact upon the natural range of habitats and species, the Natura 



5 

 

2000 series has to accommodate the imperative of acting to conserve biodiversity at a 
landscape scale.  
 
If Articles 3 or 10 were fully transposed into domestic law, this would afford greater 
protection to semi-natural habitats outside Natura 2000 sites, improve the ecological 
coherence and resilience to climate change of the Natura 2000 network and thereby 
better deliver the Directive and better ensure the restoration and recovery of Scotland‟s 
biodiversity. 
 
Restoration and recovery 
The bill provides an opportunity to address the urgent need for restoration and recovery 
of Scotland‟s non-marine habitats and the ecosystem services they provide.   The 
Marine (Scotland) Act 2010 requires Scottish Ministers and public authorities to act in 
the way best calculated to further the achievement of sustainable development, 
including the protection and enhancement of the health of the sea, so the concept of 
environmental restoration and recovery is clearly established in Scottish statute. 
 
To apply this to Scotland‟s terrestrial habitats would place Scotland at the forefront of 
UK conservation practice. 
 
We propose that there should be clear targets for ecological restoration, binding on the 
appropriate level of government, up to and including Scottish Ministers.  Local 
authorities should have a duty to identify opportunities for ecological restoration and to 
ensure that such areas, identified on the basis if science, are restored to ecological 
health and protected from development. 
 
Public bodies‟ delivery of public benefit would be enhanced by a duty to promote and 
deliver ecological restoration on land they own or manage. 
 
Public bodies and local authorities should have a statutory duty to work together to 
develop a national ecological network. 
 
Local authorities should have a statutory duty to identify and manage local wildlife sites 
ensuring that such sites are in favourable or recovering condition and to report upon 
their local wildlife site system at least every five years. 
 


